

ANNUAL REPORT 2014/2015



CONTENTS

Office Bearers and Staff	2
President's Report	3
Chief Executive Officer's Report	6
Competition and Event Manager's Report	8
Development Manager's Report	13
Pathway Coordinator's Report	16
Coaching Coordinator's Report	18
Finance Director's Report	20
Financial Statements	22
Auditor's Report	23
Membership 2014/15 & Social Media Stats	29
Hall of Fame and Life Members	30
2014/15 Awards	31
2014/15 State Champions	34
Minutes of the 2013/14 AGM	44



OFFICE BEARERS AND STAFF

Board of Directors

Chairman & President: Joe Stevens
Vice President: Peter Gayen
Finance Director: Graham Billett
Elected Director: Peter Grant

Elected Director: Caroline Jackman

Elected Director: Bob Cruise (Until January 2015)
Board Appointed Director Fiona Stevens (From January 2015)

Board Appointed Director: Jana Sims (nee Tankosic) (from January 2015)

Attendance at Athletics SA Board Meetings 2014/15

Position	Name	Attended	Out of a Possible
President	Joe Stevens	12	12
Vice President	Peter Gayen	10	12
Finance Director	Graham Billett	11	12
Elected Director	Peter Grant	9	12
Elected Director	Caroline Jackman	8	12
Elected Director	Bob Cruise	4	4
Board Appointed Director	Fiona Stevens	8	9
Board Appointed Director	Jana Sims (nee Tankosic)	3	9
Chief Executive Officer (non-Executive Director)	Adam Bishop	12	12

Staff Members

Chief Executive Officer:

Competition and Events Manager:

Clare Houston

Office and Database Administrator (part time):

Canteen Manager (permanent casual):

Graphic Designer (part time):

Matt Axford

Pathways Coordinator: Bridget Senyszyn (from December 2014)

Development Manager:

Coaching Coordinator (part time):

Adam Didyk (from November 2014)

Finance Coordinator (part time):

Susie Asunsolo (from November 2014)

Track Attendants (casual):

Daniel Chisholm and Jonny Catacchio

Notes on Staffing

- Damien Smith was on sick leave during the reporting period and sadly, passed away in January 2014 after a brave battle with cancer
- Belinda Tippner left the bookkeeper role when her husband was relocated interstate for work
- The Youth Programs and Performance Coordinator role was replaced with the position of Development Manager
- The Pathways Coordinator role is a joint position with Little Athletics SA and funded by a State Government grant.
- The part time Coaching Coordinator role was created in November 2015 to replace the previous full time Participation and Workforce Development Manager role



2

PRESIDENT'S REPORT

I have much pleasure in presenting my third annual report as President /Chairman of Athletics SA Inc.

I stated last year that my enthusiasm for the role of President/Chairman continued despite the many challenges that had arisen. I am pleased to say that my enthusiasm for the role of President/Chairman still continues. This would not be so however without the commitment and contribution of fellow Board Members and the athletic community of South Australia.

I believe my role as President/Chairman of Athletics SA has been enhanced by also being a member of the Board of the South Australian Olympic Council, the Commonwealth Games Association of South Australia, Sport SA and as a member of the Awards and Technical Committees of Athletics Australia. My day job, as CEO of the City-Bay Fun Run is also, I believe, a most valuable link to Athletics South Australia.

The role of the Board of Athletics South Australia is primarily concerned with the governance of the organisation and as such is not directly involved in the conduct of competitions and events although clearly the Board must assume overall responsibility for all the activities of Athletics South Australia. In reaching decisions and adopting directions the Board looks to recommendations from the membership of a range of committees such as Programs and Competition, Life Membership, Hall of Fame, Awards, and Constitution committee. Without the input of these groups the operation of the Association would indeed be difficult. Therefore, I thank all committee members for their valuable contributions. I also encourage those who may wish to contribute to let me know of their interest.

Current membership of the Board includes Graham Billett (Finance), Fiona Stevens (Legal), Jana Sims (Marketing), Caroline Jackman, Peter Grant, Peter Gayen and myself. A record of their attendance at Board meetings is contained within this annual report. The Executive Officer of the Board is the CEO of the Association, Adam Bishop, and the Board is serviced by minute secretaries, Aislinn and Maille Young. I would personally like to thank all Board members for their hard work and contribution, not just in meetings, but for all the other work that goes on "behind the scenes".

Perhaps one of the most successful initiatives of the Board, and indeed the Association, during the past year has been the outstanding success of our joint venture with Little Athletics South Australia. This initiative is without doubt "cutting edge" in terms of senior association and little athletics cooperation in Australia. The Board also notes the success of the joint SA Athletics Academy with its coverage across both Little Athletics SA and Athletics SA.

The cooperation between the CEO's of both organisations has been both focused and professional. The focus on the concept of "One Sport" remains central to their ongoing negotiations whilst at the same time each valuing the independence and integrity of the other. The combined state multi-event championship to be held in January 2016 is just one example of the degree of cooperation present. Much of this "grass roots" cooperation has been due to the work of Pathways Coordinator, Bridget Senyszyn. Funding for her position was made possible with a multi-year grant from Office for Recreation and Sport. This has been of enormous value and my thanks are extended to both organisations for their support for this important initiative.





PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Of course, whilst the Board may provide governance, competition is the responsibility of others under the guidance of the Competition and Events Manager, Clare Houston. To the athletes, coaches, officials and other volunteers who make competition possible I also thank you. I trust that your commitment will be ongoing and in doing so you continue to gain enjoyment and satisfaction from this great sport of athletics.

Particular mentions must go to:

- Long standing official Peter Donovan. Peter received life membership of Athletics Australia as well as receiving recognition for his professional life with the awarding of an honorary degree of Doctor of Letter from the University of New England for services as a historian.
- Jared Talent on winning a silver medal at the World Championships in the 50 Km walk. Of course we all hope that justice will be done and Jared will receive a long overdue and deserved Olympic gold medal:
- Brayden Davidson who set a world record in long jump in his classification as well as winning a bronze medal at the World Para-athletic Games, also in long jump;
- Michael Roeger who broke the world record over 1500m in his classification; and
- Kym Miller and Peter Deane on receipt of Life Membership of the Association

At a national level we have seen the ongoing development of the national digital system (albeit still providing some issues the benefits are starting to emerge), the introduction of the new online officials accreditation scheme along with a significant change in Board membership of Athletics Australia. I would like to thank the outgoing President of Athletics Australia, David Grace, for the assistance to Athletics SA during his term of office. I thank him for his valuable contribution to athletics in Australia.

I also want to thank the Chief Executive Officer of the Association, Adam Bishop, for his ongoing contribution to this Association. Adam's CEO report details many of this year's achievements and the role Adam and his staff have played.

It would be remiss of me if I did not personally acknowledge the work of other staff of Athletics South Australia. It is probably fair to say that our staff members are now far more cohesive than in recent times and as a consequence productivity has improved considerably with more events and activities being held. I want to sincerely thank them for their conscientious and energetic commitment to the operations of the Association. The Association would not run as efficiently as it does without such commitment nor would it provide the level of services it does. I offer a genuine thank you to all staff (canteen, coaching, administration, finance, event management, marketing, and development for all of their hard work.

Whilst on the matter of staff, I want to acknowledge the work of Natasha Hudoba for her contribution as Youth Programs and Performance Coordinator whilst at Athletics South Australia. Natasha left early in 2015 to take up a development role with the SANFL. Her position at Athletics SA was taken by Andrew Crawford (Development Manager) and I look forward to Andy's contribution over time.

Additionally, I wish to express my thanks to all of our clubs - competing and non-competing -who continue to work hard on their governance, forming relationships with Little Athletic centres and strengthening their overall viability and hopefully building a better future for the community around them. The Board is committed to continue to build strong links between all clubs and itself.

A big thank you must go to the Association's sponsors and event partners. Without sponsors and event partners, big and small, this Association would not be able to function effectively nor offer as many events as it does.



PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Major Sponsors were:

- The South Australian Government via The Office for Recreation and Sport
- The City Bay Fun Run Committee Inc.
- Athletics Australia

Category Partners were:

- Vili's Bakery
- Crowne Plaza Adelaide
- Flinders University
- Percutane
- Streets
- Viv Sports

Event Partners were:

- City of Charles Sturt
- City of Burnside
- Flight Centre Active Travel
- Events South Australia
- District Council of the Copper Coast



Athletics South Australia is held in high esteem by Athletics Australia and other organisations. The conduct of the 2014 Australian All Schools Championships, the Australian Masters Games in 2015, the awarding of a 2016 Adelaide Track Classic, the February 2016 Oceania Race Walking Championships, the 20 kilometre Race Walking Olympic Trial (in conjunction with the Oceania championships), the granting of the Athletic Australia Road Running Championship to headline the 2016 City-Bay event, and the Australian Masters Athletics Championships is testament to the high level of capability and competence national associations have in Athletics South Australia to conduct national and international standard events.

Regretfully, in closing this report, I am saddened by the passing of Life Member and Coach, John Purdie, Life Member and long serving official and athlete, Geoff (Buck) Peters, Life Member and long serving official Ron O'Neill and Life Member and long serving official and athlete, Brian Wyld. I would like to acknowledge the passing of all those who have contributed to our sport. We are indeed indebted to them for their contribution to this Association. May they rest in peace.

Joe Stevens

President Athletics SA Inc.



CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REPORT

2014/15 has been an eventful year for Athletics South Australia, which was highlighted by the successful hosting of the 2014 Australian All Schools Championships, continued growth in membership and participation, the launch of a new sub brand, and excellent progress in the vital area of Pathways via our strong relationship with Little Athletics SA.

The major international event during the period was the IAAF World Athletics Championships in Beijing. The ever-consistent Jared Tallent confirmed his status as one of the best ever when he collected a silver medal in the 50km walk. This period also saw first year athlete, Dylan Stenson (800m), rewarded for an outstanding season with a place in the World Relays team that travelled to the Bahamas, whilst junior, Sophie Eckel, joined Jess Trengove at the World Cross Country Championships in China. Junior star, Brayden Davidson also broke the world record in T36 long jump during the track and field season, whilst Michael Roeger broke with world record in the T46 1500m.

Other fantastic achievements included local official, Zoe Eastwood-Bryson, being appointed to the IAAF International Race Walking Judges Panel, Kerry O'Brien being inducted in to the SA Sports Hall of Fame and Jess Trengove taking out the People's Choice Award as part of the Advertiser Channel 7 Sports Star of the Year Awards.

After a fourteen year absence, Athletics SA was pleased to host what was a very successful Australian All Schools Championship in December 2014. With unprecedented interest in the event surrounding 100m sensation, Jack Hale (who went on to run 10.13), the event attracted mass media coverage and strong crowds. Athletics SA also selected what we believe is our largest ever team for the Australian All Schools with some 170 athletes offered a place in the team. We also hosted another successful Adelaide Track Classic, which was followed by the Oceania 20km Race Walking Championships on a great course.



Image by Warren Little/Getty Images Europe



CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REPORT

Athletics South Australia's junior programs continue to evolve with a number of important developments in 2014/15. Integral to this was the appointment of a Pathways Coordinator which is a joint position between Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA, funded with the assistance of the South Australian Government. This crucial appointment, accompanied by the development of a joint strategic plan for the junior age groups, has resulted in significant change. One of the first initiatives was the introduction of an Athletics Academy which consolidated Little Athletics SA and Athletics SA's development squads in to a single pathway for the first time. Both organisations continue to create and explore a large number of exciting joint initiatives, including the progressive One Club Model and will be looking to make significant progress in this area in 2015/16 to aid in the growth of athletics in South Australia.

There were also further positive signs with participation during the local track and field season growing by just under 12% on the previous season. Reflecting this trend, Athletics SA's membership numbers are now at their highest level in twenty seven years. Key to this growth has been the evolution of our traditional membership model over the past five years to provide a range of options and price points for people to engage with Athletics SA events and services. In an era of particularly tough economic times for South Australia, it is very pleasing to be able to report strong growth of the sport.



Athletics SA was also successful in securing a \$440,000 grant during the year which

saw the successful completion of a project to upgrade the spectator areas at SA Athletics Stadium. Working closely with the SA Government, we have also secured a further \$395,000 to complete the next stage of this project with works to commence in early 2016. This project will transform the spectator areas at the stadium.

Our out of stadium events continue to produce positive results, aided by the establishment of Athletics SA's new recreational running sub-brand, Running SA, in June 2015. The establishment of Running SA's digital presence also prompted an overhaul of the Athletics SA website. The rollout of the national database on the new IMG STG platform unfortunately caused significant issues for Athletics SA with the new system having a number of teething issues, particularly at the commencement of the track and field season.

Significant investment has also been made in the area of coaching, particularly after the Little Athletics SA churn rate study revealed that coaching was one of the biggest areas of concern for athletics in South Australia. During 2014/15, Athletics SA has conducted more coaching courses and accredited more coaches than any previous year since the introduction of the Athletics Australia Coaching Framework. Similar investment is required in the area of officials and we are hopeful that the recent rollout of the new National Officiating Framework and our joint efforts with Little Athletics SA will see some improvements in this area over the coming twelve months.

I must also acknowledge the tireless work of the Athletics SA paid staff, the Board, and our dedicated officials, coaches, club administrators and volunteers. I continue to be amazed by the substantial volunteer contribution that keeps our sport going.

As with most small not-for-profit organisations, finances are an ongoing challenge. After producing a surplus of \$11,860 in 2013/14, Athletics SA will report a \$16,000 loss in 2014/15. It is disappointing to report a loss, particularly after some very successful events and an increase in revenue from registrations, but I am confident that we are in a strong position to return to surplus in 2015/16.



CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REPORT

One of the highlights of 2014/15 was the establishment of the Athletics SA Foundation which now provides us with a vehicle to accept tax deductible donations for special projects. In particular, we are very grateful to the McGregor Family who kick-started the Foundation with a \$25,000 donation to support elite and developing athletes. This unprecedented support has highlighted the excellent potential that the Athletics SA Foundation has to increase philanthropic investment in athletics in South Australia.

Partnerships remains a key part of Athletics SA's revenue base, with strong levels of cash and contra sponsorships. Thanks must go to the Office for Recreation and Sport, be active, Flinders University, Crowne Plaza Adelaide, the City-Bay Fun Run Trust, Vilis, the City of Charles Sturt, Streets, Events South Australia, the City of Burnside, Viv Sports, Percutane Sports Cream, the Running Company – Adelaide, Adelaide City Council, and Athletics Australia for their support.

On a sombre note, 2014/15 was also an incredibly sad time for athletics in South Australia with a number of long-time contributors passing away. These included John Purdie, Ron O'Neil, Geoff Peters, and Brian Wyld. Tragically, eighteen year old Flinders member, Jacob Murphy, was also killed in a car accident.

Athletics SA also had to say a heartbreaking goodbye to staff member, Damien Smith, who sadly succumbed to an aggressive cancer in January 2015 at just forty two years of age. Damien was a dedicated and skilled employee who was passionate about athletics and who described his role at Athletics SA as his dream job. Damien was a very genuine, selfless person who just loved athletics and for me, epitomised the very spirit of athletics.

On a personal note, I also want to acknowledge the passing of Flinders Athletics Club founder and dedicated coach, Toby Schreier. Toby was a friend, a coach, and a mentor to me. Toby, along with John, Geoff, Ron, Brian, Jacob, and Damien, will be sadly missed by the sport.

In closing, we look forward to a challenging, but exciting 2015/16 period for Athletics in South Australia where we plan to build upon the great momentum created during 2014/15.

Adam Bishop

Chief Executive, Athletics SA



I would like to begin by thanking everyone in the athletics community that has given up their time to help and advise me over the past 12 months. My education in athletics is always evolving which I hope is benefiting each of the seasons of competition. Most importantly, I want to extend a massive thanks to all those tireless officials and volunteers who support all the competitions and events throughout the season. Without your help and commitment to the sport, my job would be impossible.

Summer 2014-15

After the piloted events from the previous year, feedback from members and with a smaller Track and Field committee, the season scheduled seemed to accommodate the majority of requests but still keep to the strategic plan. With anything that is in a continual development process, we had our ups and downs, but overall we saw some great concepts work well, but more importantly we saw our participation in competitions increase by 12% on the previous season.

School Competitions

• Viv Sports State All Schools Games

• Schools Knock Out

The Viv Sports All Schools is now a well-oiled machine and attracted 342 individual athletes. This is the highest I have seen since I started and was a healthy increase on the previous year. Next year we hope to have 400 competing athletes. Some changes to the timing of Schools Knockout (SKO) after consultation with schools, unfortunately saw a decline in entries for SKO but hopefully this will be rectified in the 2015-16 season as we have agreed to move the date to be in line with SA Schools in Term 1. This also will give schools who qualify for the Australian SKO a greater window to prepare their teams.

Club Competitions

Season Opener

• Interclub - 12 Rounds

ASA Club Day

SA Athletics Series

The Season Opener and Club Day worked well to give clubs, athletes and officials a chance to ease into the season. A few clubs really embraced the Club Day this year. Hopefully as the years progress, we can make this day a feature for the start of the Athletics season.

Interclub went with the three timetable rotation again with a few changes to the previous years' timetable to balance out a few things. While it was still not perfect, it did seem to ease a few problems we had last year. After Christmas all competition was moved to twilight and luckily only one week was cancelled due to hot weather. Club points continued in the converted Interclub points table format, which was a great success from the previous season and really encouraged clubs to compete every week.

The SA Series was a new pilot event to bring some mid-week competition to the season and help senior athletes prepare for Nationals. It was three nights over January, February and March. Attendance was between 30-40 athletes over several events each month.





State Competitions

- State AWD, Junior, Open & O35 Track and Field Championships
- State 3k/5km/10km Run Championships
- State Multi Event Championships
- State Relay Championships
- State 10K Walk Championships

The State track and Field Championships once again saw an increase in athletes competing. This year we had over 400 individual athletes entered. The timetable was spread over Friday night as well as all day Saturday and Sunday. The timetable also allowed age group athletes to participate in Open title events which provided an excellent weekend of athletics. The feedback from members was extremely positive and the inclusion of everyone provided a great weekend of athletics.

All the distance run and walk State Championships struggled again this year with numbers. This is something the Track and Field Committee need to investigate to try and create a solution to increase participation numbers. It is pleasing to see that the organisation's strategy to reinvigorate the state championships is working.

State Relays was by far the biggest day in the calendar attracting just under 450 individual athletes. This was an increase of 116 athletes on the previous year, so a big congratulations to all the clubs for fielding such large teams. Long may this continue!

State Multi Events still has its loyal multi eventers with 40 athletes competing this season. The team concept should be looked at again to help increase participation on the day and competition for the multi eventers in smaller fields. The planned amalgamation of this event in 2015/16 with Little Athletics SA promises to be a positive move.

National Competitions

- National All Schools and SKO
- National 20km Walk Championships
- Adelaide Track Classic
- National Relay Championships

This year was a massive year for Athletics SA hosting four National events in the space of 12 weeks. Preparation for all these events was intense but we managed to get everything sorted in time while continuing with weekend competitions.

For the All Schools, the track and surrounding area was transformed, as was the equipment shed. A lot of hard work was required, mainly by volunteers. A big thank you needs to go to lan Boswell for arranging and tirelessly fixing/making essential equipment that we needed. ASA also managed to have the biggest SA All Schools team on record.

The 2015 Adelaide Track Classic hosted the National Relay Championships along with the live streaming for the first time with the popular Mossy and Robbo. Due to the heat being over 40 degrees, the start time was adjusted to later in the night. Numbers through the gate were a bit lower this year, possibly due to the timetable change and the heat, however the level of atmosphere was still present which was great to see. The 20km Walk was held on War Memorial Drive and went without a hitch. The weather, while hot was very favourable for us.





Track and Field Volunteers

I would like to say a big Thank you to all the officials and volunteers who came out every week to help and run competitions. Without your time and dedication we would not have had such a successful summer season. Last year, Athletics SA officials contributed a staggering 803 days of combined service to local events. This does not include any National Championships that they may have attended. So from State events alone, our officials and volunteers have contributed close to 6.500 hours in total for athletics to function in this state. Wow!

Track Crew

Athletics SA now has a designated Track Crew to assist with the important job of setting up and packing up. Daniel and Jonny joined us this year as part of a federal government funded scheme to increase youth employment opportunities. They were both new to athletics but were eager to learn and are now part of the ASA family.



Track and Field Equipment

The standard of equipment is now up to scratch thanks to lan Boswell spearheading the revamp of the equipment shed in preparation for the All Schools Nationals. A big thank you also goes to Joe Stevens and the City Bay trust for agreeing to work with us to install a mezzanine floor in the shed.

Winter 2015

The winter calendar for 2015 was again relatively the same as the previous year. Following the increase in running events coming to SA this year, ASA and the Winter committee decided to start to focus on some of our more established events and start to promote our cross county events more.

This year saw several clubs, both new to winter and returning experts, really take ownership of events which was great to see. If this continues, it frees up the office staff to work on other things like marketing for example to increase awareness and participation to help grow these events within the community.

Postponed Events

Athletics SA continues to take stock of its activities and decided not to stage our casual Trail Series and Copper Coast Fun run this season. We hope to bring them back at some stage but for now our efforts are focussed on building other key events.

Cross Country Events

- Short Cross Country
- Intermediate Cross Country
- Long Course Cross Country
- Schools Cross Country
- Botanic Cross Country Relays
- The Chambers Challenge

This year we added two new events to the Cross Country section of the season - the intermediate course cross country and the Botanic cross country relays. Both were well received in superb venues with good club support. We were fortunate to secure the North Adelaide Golf Course as the venue for the Intermediate Cross Country. Now that we have a good Cross Country brand, we have a really good product to sell in a market that has no cross country events. Hopefully 2016 will see an increase in numbers of non-ASA members.

The Chambers Challenge worked really well this year and had an increase in numbers, including non-ASA registered runners which was great to see. The Schools cross country was fully run by volunteers as ASA staff had to attend staff training. A big thank you to all those volunteers for doing such a great job.



Road Running Events

- Ekiden Relay
- The Espy 5km & 10km Fun Run
- City Relays

This year's star event with regards to development has to go to the Ekiden Relay. Following a change of venue, engaging the SA running network and encouraging more junior teams to enter, this year's Ekiden Relay was a true highlight. With a mini "village" set up at the side of the course, some good announcing and the music pumping, it has now become a great Sunday morning competition for all running abilities.

The Espy run needs to be evaluated as again the numbers were low and unfortunately we have no control over the date due to the partnership with Adelaide Triathlon Club and the need for them to host their event on a particular weekend in April.

City Relays was another event fully run by volunteers due to staff being required at another event. A big thank you to Hills District and our key officials for looking after this event.

Fun Runs

- City of Charles Right Royal Fun Run
- La Femme 5

- Flinders University Fitzy's 5
- Fright Night

Many of our fun runs this year saw a slight decline in participation numbers. This trend is reflected across the running industry and is in many way due to market saturation. They are now all well-established both in the community and from the organisational side of things. Hopefully with that in mind we will have more resources and time to really promote these events in 2016.

Grand Final Sprint Heats - Athletics Australia Request

This year we were asked by Athletics Australia and their sponsor, 13CABS, to hold the Adelaide heats of the Fastest Cabbie during a Port Adelaide football game. We were more than happy to help and the ASA team of Julie Wallis, Joe Stevens, Anton van Bavel, and myself held 3 heats on Adelaide Oval. Hopefully the sponsorship will continue and we get to organise next year again.

Winter Equipment

The winter equipment is still up to date and the trailer has now been resprayed and is looking all shiny and new with ASA Branding on it. There is still the issue of not everyone in the office has a tow bar so a future investment we are exploring would be the purchase of a van to carry all winter equipment.



Overall, 2014-15 was another successful year for Athletics South Australia.

Clare Houston

Competition and Events Manager



DEVELOPMENT MANAGER'S REPORT

At the conclusion of the 2014/15 period, there has been some fantastic results and some very promising indicators for a strong 2015/16. Below is an overview of the programs and major events for South Australia.

Academy

Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA have taken a great step in creating a clear and cohesive pathway for the junior athletes of South Australia with the introduction of the SA Athletics Academy. Divided into four categories – Target Talent Program (TTP), Gold Squad, Silver Squad and Bronze Squad, the pilot program has been a positive with each step of the program being tailored to the standard of the athlete.

The TTP Squad, the highest standard of Junior Athletes, have been provided with access to some of the state's highest achieving athletes. Meeting once every two months the athletes sit down with a TTP Advisor that has experienced the journey to the highest level. The TTP advisors include Hall of Famer Inductees Dimitri Markov and Bruce Frayne. The program has evolved to complement and work with the personal coach of each athlete. There have been Masterclasses conducted by leaders in their event group including Sharon Hannan, Lyn Foreman and Andrew Murphy.

The Gold Squad again looks to complement the good work of the personal coaches and has had success in keeping contact and training throughout the Track and Field offseason. The sessions have been run by appointed coaches and we have again engaged some of the state's leading coaches. I'd like to thank Sharon Ward, Jason Stevens, Bob Cruise, Simon Moran, Kym Simons and Steve Butler for their continued support and input in to the program.

The practical aspect of the program has been supported with theory sessions. The sessions have included nutrition, goal setting and mindfulness. The next evolution of the program will see theory sessions on a three year rotation to ensure that athletes are provided with the tools to enjoy athletics long into the future.



The Silver and Bronze squads are facilitated well by Little Athletics SA. The programs allow access to the whole suite of athletic events and specialised coaching. The continued partnership illustrates a bright future for the sport.

Australian All Schools Championships 2014

Held in Adelaide, South Australia selected a team of 170 athletes, which is believed to be the largest Athletics SA team to compete at an Australian All Schools Championship. Overall, South Australia once again finished in fourth place behind the powerhouse teams of New South Wales, Queensland and Victoria. As a result, South Australia secured the Small States Cup for the third time in four years.

The team result was assisted by some fantastic performances including new state records to Jack Stolarski (under 16 triple jump) and Samuel Tierney (Under 14 800 Metre) and excellent performances from para athletes with Brayden Davidson (T36) winning double gold and producing a qualifying performance for the IPC World Championships (although prior to the qualifying period commencing). Middle distance runner Jordan Hewitt also secured the 800m and 1500m double.



Australian All Schools Championships Gold Medallists

Madelyn Griffiths (U14 Pole Vault)
Jemimah Simpson (U18 Para 800m)
Kurtis Marschall (U18 Pole Vault)
Jack Stolarski (U16 Triple Jump)
Jordan Hewitt (U18 1500m, U18 800m)
Sophie Patton (U18 Para 200m)
Brayden Davidson (U18 Para 100m, U18 Para Long Jump)

Silver Medallists

Emily Wilczek (U14 Pole Vault)
Sam Paech (U18 Para Shot Put, U18 Para Discus)
Cameron Clohesy (U16 2000m Steeplechase)
Samuel Tierney (U14 800m)
Joe Cross (U14 3000m Walk)
Brayden Davidson (U18 Para 200m)
Sophie Patton (U18 Para 100m)
Noah Miles (U14 Triple Jump)
Holly Beecham (U18 Pole Vault)

Bronze Medallists

Sophie Eckel (U18 2000m Steeplechase)
Declan Carruthers (U18 Pole Vault)
Sarah Eckel (U16 1500m)
Connor Lawlor (U16 Pole Vault)
Alix Harlington (U16 3000m Walk)
James Liccaiardi (U18 High Jump)
Samuel Tierney (U14 1500m)
Madelyn Griffiths (U18 Pole Vault)
Elisabeth Jackson (U18 Shot Put)
William Gould (U14 400m)
Tomas Semmler, Harrison Hunt, Shantan De Silva,
Tyson Young (U16 Boys Swedish Relay)

Australian Junior National Championships Gold Medallists

Brayden Davidson (U20 Para Long Jump, U20 Para 400m, U20 Para 100m) Amechai Bawden (U20 Para 1500m) Jack Stolarski (U17 Triplejump, U17 Pole Vault) Jemimah Simpson (U16 Para 400m) Joe Cross (U14 3000m Walk)



Silver Medallists

Sophie Eckel (U20 5000m)
Chris Lipman (U18 Triplejump)
Sam Paech (U20 Para Javelin)
Jordan Kildare (U18 Pole Vault)
Madelyn Griffiths (U15 Pole vault)
Danielle Walsh (U20 10000m Walk)
Jemimah Simpson (U16 Para 800m)
Amechai Bawden (U20 Para 800m)
Sophie Eckel (Women 6k Run U20)

Bronze Medallists

Anna Cross (U17 5000m Walk)
Jenna Kelley (U17 2000m Steeplechase)
Madelyn Griffiths (U17 Pole Vault)
Nikki Thompson (U17 Javelin)
Jordan Hewitt (U20 1500m)
Robert Broadhead (U20 400mH)
Jemma Lee (U20 Para Shot Put)
Noah Miles (U15 Triple jump)
Elisabeth Jackson (U20 Shot Put)
Jacqueline Thring, Lily Mackereth, Alexandra Philis,
Helena Schwerdt (U16 4 x 200m)
Lucy Mayo, Georgia Corcoran, Genevieve Brooks,
Natassia Messent (U18 4x400m)

Australian Cross Country Championships Gold Medallists

Angus Hincksman (T38 10 years Para Boys 2000m)

Silver Medallists

Jessica Trengove (Women 8k Run) Madison Schwartz (11 Years Girls 3k Run) Daniel Canala (Men 8k Run U20) Sophie Eckel (Women 6k Run U20)

Bronze Medallists

Silas Holmes (2000 Meter Run 10 Years Boys) Team SA 10 year Boys Team SA Open Women Team SA Open Men

Australian Road Walking Championships Gold Medallists

Joe Cross (U14 3000m Walk) Anna Cross (U18 5000m Walk)

Silver Medallists

Kristie Goznik (Women Open 20km Walk) Danielle Walsh (Women Under 20 10km Walk) Rhiannon Lovegrove (U18 5km Walk)

Bronze Medallists

Alix Harlington (U18 Men 10km Walk)



DEVELOPMENT MANAGER'S REPORT

Club Development

Through forums such as the Clubs Conference and direct club visits, there have been a number of areas highlighted for growth. Athletics SA continues to look to find ways to support the clubs in achieving their participation and organisational goals.

Personally, I would like to thank the athletic community in South Australia for helping to facilitate a great start to my time within the development space of the sport. Together with athletes and parents, coaches and officials alike, we have identified some opportunities and structures that will allow greater access and long term success for the sport.

Andrew Crawford

Development Manager





PATHWAY COORDINATOR'S REPORT

The past twelve months has seen significant progress within the area of athletics pathways, as the working relationship between Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA continues to strengthen.

Strategic and Operational Plan

The creation of the joint Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA 2015-2017 Strategic Plan and Operational Plan, developed for the Pathways Coordinators Role, was one of the first key advances in the area of pathways.

The Pathways Coordinator worked in consultation with Athletics SA Hall of Fame inductee, Katrina Webb, to collate research and to form the Strategic and Operational Plan. Assistance was also received from the joint Planning and Reference Group, which was formed by the Pathways Coordinator for the joint venture project.

The vision created for the future of Athletics in South Australia by the Planning and Reference Group is to ensure that there is a 'seamless pathway that inspires young people to participate, perform, and be engaged in athletics in a fun and inclusive environment, for life'.

SA Athletics Academy

An initial joint venture between Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA was the introduction of the new athlete development squad - The SA Athletics Academy. The Academy consolidated the Little Athletics Squad LA and Star Squads, and the Athletics SA Youth Academy into a single development stream, consisting of the Bronze, Silver, Gold and the Target Talent Program (TTP) squads. A total of 103 athletes were registered with the Bronze, Silver or Gold Squads, as well as 35 athletes within the TTP squad. The program ran monthly for 9 months.

Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA were fortunate to receive a \$3,300 grant from the Office for Recreation and Sport (ORS), to financially and professionally support four young and developing coaches, to be mentored and assist the key coaches within the Academy. These four coaches will also be engaged in future joint ventures.

The SA Athletics Academy has received significant assistance and encouragement from the ORS and the South Australian Sports Institute (SASI), who supported the pilot with staff members and equipment for the initial fitness testing sessions, as well as psychology, nutrition and physiotherapy presenters for the theory sessions. We look

forward to working with the ORS and SASI on the 2016 Academy, and future endeavours.



An encouraging aspect of the Academy was the introduction of 'little' athletes to the events of Pole Vault and the Hammer Throw. Many thanks are extended to the Academy coaches, as well as the athletes within the Academy for a successful pilot year. In 2016, the Academy will be reviewed and expanded, with new implementations to ensure both organisations are continually supporting the development of junior athletes within South Australia. A further report of the Academy Squads can be viewed in the Development Manager's report.

Officials

During the year, the Australian Athletics Officials' Education Scheme developed by both Athletics Australia and Little Athletics Australia was released, and adopted by both South Australian state organisations. The scheme provides one seamless and transparent pathway for all athletics officials, regardless of their affiliation with either Little Athletics SA or Athletics SA, from Tiny Tots right through to the international level.



PATHWAY COORDINATOR'S REPORT

An inaugural joint officials meeting was held during the year, to discuss how both organisations can successfully support our officials into the new scheme. Since the rollout of the new joint scheme, two Level 1 practical officials seminars and a Walks seminar were held for 32 participants.

In the coming year, both organisations will continue to work together to support officials, as they adapt and progress into the new joint scheme, as well as encouraging more athletes and volunteers to undertake officiating education and accreditation. This will be a significant area of focus in 2016 for the pathways area.

Adelaide Track Classic

Another key achievement made within the pathways area over the past twelve months has included Little Athletics SA's very successful involvement in the 2015 Adelaide Track Classic. 68 Little Athletics athletes participated in exhibition races throughout the Classic, which added great excitement and atmosphere to the popular event, as well as further developing the working relationship with both organisation's event staff and officials. The Track Classic was also a great opportunity for the Little Athletics athletes to experience the atmosphere of a national athletics event.

Joint Holiday Clinics and Multi-Events

Other key developments during 2015 were the planning of the newly merged holiday clinics and Multi Event Championships, commencing in January, 2016. Both organisations are excited to explore and create more joint initiatives in 2016, including the development and exploration of the One Club Model, discussed at both the 2015 Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA successful Club Conferences.

Joint Marketing and Communications Strategy

Throughout the second half of 2015, Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA began working with an external consultant on developing a joint Marketing and Communications Strategy. Although this strategy is not yet finalised, the work already completed in this space will effectively support the work already implemented within the Pathways area, and will appropriately support the One Club Model and other future endeavours to come.

Governance

At a governance level, the Board of Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA held a joint board meeting which resulted in both organisations committing to further explore and develop the One Club Model. Future joint board meetings will be ongoing in 2016 as both organisations look to work together under the historic Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), which was established in August of 2014. A focus for the next 12 months at board level will be to align policies, age groups, and specifications where appropriate, and continue to support the alignment of both organisations, for the best interest of all stakeholders.

The coming season will bring new and unique challenges to the area of Pathways, as well as maintaining the enthusiasm and impetus already underway. Above all, the main focus will be to encourage participation and competition, ensuring we are able to satisfy an ever-increasing demand for volunteers and officials, to ensure our athletes continue to enjoy athletics... 'in a fun and inclusive environment, for life'.

Bridget Senyszyn

Pathway Coordinator, Athletics SA and Little Athletics SA



COACHING COORDINATOR'S REPORT

The past 12 months has been a rather progressive year for Coaches in South Australia. Over the 12 month period, we hosted as many courses as possible to clear the backlog of participants which were stalled through cancelled courses in the previous 12 months. Athletics Australia's coaching framework saw 124 participants complete courses in South Australia.

It is worth noting that to achieve the increased numbers and in an effort to lower the break even point of each course (as this was a major reason why courses had been cancelled in the past), I had to alter the previous year's expenses to match a more competitive and suitable course cost. Therefore the majority of coaching courses were at a lower price point in 2015 than they were in 2014.

Below is a breakdown of the participants by course during the period 1st October 2014 to the 30th September 2015:

Course	Number of Courses	Participants
Level 1 CAC	4	34
IAAF Kids Athletics	1	33
Level 2 ICC	2	22
Level 2 IRR	2	20
Level 2 Advanced Part A	1	2
Level 2 Advanced - Mid / Long	1	7
Distance		
Level 2 Advanced Jumps	1	6
TOTAL	12	124

It was pleasing to see a rather significant number of participants completing the Level 1 CAC course, which in turn we hope will increase the numbers heading towards the higher graded course.

The IAAF Kids Athletics Courses were facilitated by Athletics Australia to support the introduction of the Australian Sports Commission's Sporting Schools Program.

There is still significant growth possible in both the L1 CAC & L2 IRR (Recreational Running) courses. 2016 will see the rollout of a marketing and promotions strategy, which is aimed towards increasing participation from Teachers and Personal Trainers respectively in these courses.

Three Level 2 Advanced Courses were completed in this period. One was facilitated by former international triple jumper and multiple Olympian, Andrew Murphy, who travelled to Adelaide from Sydney. This was organised in conjunction with the Target Talent Program which had Andrew working with our junior jumpers and their coaches. The aim will be to continue bringing in top level coaches with international experience to facilitate our advanced courses.

IAAF Level 3 courses have not yet been offered by Athletics Australia for Adelaide to host, however, one has been requested to pilot the new model when it's available. Simon Moran completed both the IAAF middle/long distance course, as well as the Sprints / Relays and Hurdles.

The courses in SA have been supported by some outstanding facilitators whose passion for coaching is a wonderful experience for new coaches. Thank you to Debbie Meich, Simon Moran, Jason Stevens, Kym Simmons, Andrew Murphy and Rob McFadden who made themselves available to facilitate courses throughout the year.

In 2015 I also completed an SA Coaching Survey to ascertain some elements which require both immediate and long term considerations for coaching in South Australia. Some of the more prominent findings from this survey enabled me to get a greater understanding of the present culture in SA Coaching, the need for a greater level of mentoring, limited club support for the majority of coaches, as well as a minimal level of remuneration for coaches in all aspects of the support from experienced coaches to those starting out. A coaching award is in the planning phase which will attempt to acknowledge the major findings of this survey.



COACHING COORDINATOR'S REPORT

This year I have also made numerous attempts and taken up the opportunity to interact with both members and staff involved with the ATFCA. The focus of my conversations has been around supporting a greater level of Professional Development for Coaches in South Australia on a regular basis. This is something which was reinforced through the enthusiastic support shown at the ATFCA National Coaching Congress which was held at St. Peter's College in Adelaide this year. Athletics SA actively supported the promotion of the Congress through the use of Social Media and emails to the entire coaching database. Similarly, Athletics SA provided some funds to support the attendance of some local coaches through the Target Talent Program.

Barb Stevens (ATFCA SA Branch) and I have actively discussed a more collaborative approach to supporting coaches in South Australia. We also supported each other with a greater understanding of the similarities and differences between the courses we offer. It is our aim to continue building a more cohesive relationship with the ATFCA SA Branch in an attempt to offer a greater level of support and service to all coaches within athletics in South Australia.

Adam Didyk

Coaching Coordinator





FINANCE DIRECTOR'S REPORT

Overview

Although 2014/15 was an exciting year with increased membership and many successful activities (in particular the 2014 Australian All Schools Championships) unfortunately Athletics South Australia (ASA) finished with an operating loss of \$15,873.

This result reflects the difficulties associated with obtaining and effectively managing ongoing funding to maintain and grow ASA's activities for the benefit of athletics in South Australia.

2014/15

The failure of the proposed constitutional changes to be passed at the 2015 Annual General Meeting (AGM) meant that the 2014/15 financial year again reverted to the 12 month period ending 30th September 2015.

(NB pending the change, the original budget for 2014/15 was done for the 9 months ending on 30th June 2015)

2014/15 again saw the continuation of both ASA's regular events and development of new events aimed at expanding ASA's range of activities and exposure.

These included successful events and programs such as:

- The 2015 Adelaide Track Classic
- Fitzy's 5 with Flinders University as a major sponsor
- The Right Royal Fun Run in conjunction with the City of Charles Sturt as the naming rights sponsor
- The Indigenous and Target Talent Programs in conjunction with Athletics Australia
- The sending of a large Junior State Teams to the various National Competitions such as the All Schools and National Juniors. In particular, the 2014 Australian All Schools and School Knock Out competitions that were held in Adelaide in December 2014 were an outstanding success
- The regular SA Interclub competitions (winter and summer) including State Championships
- The establishment of the Athletics SA Foundation to support athletics in South Australia

In 2014/15 there was a further increase in registrations especially among younger athletes which was very pleasing. ASA endeavours to keep registration and competition fees as low as possible to further encourage participation.

Delivering these activities involved a wide range of sponsors and partners which was again greatly appreciated. These include:

- The SA Government through the Office of Recreation and Sport (ORS).
- City-Bay Fun Run
- Athletics Australia (AA)
- Vili's
- Flinders University
- Crowne Plaza Adelaide
- Streets
- Viv Sports
- · City of Charles Sturt
- · City of Burnside
- Flight Centre Active Travel
- Percutane

ASA also received and managed substantial additional funding from the State Government through ORS for further upgrades to the SA Athletics Stadium. ORS also provided further funding to cover the employment of the Pathways Coordinator. This position works in conjunction with both ASA and SA Little Athletics (LA's), with funding continuing in 2015/16 which will allow further development of the One Club model and other joint initiatives.



FINANCE DIRECTOR'S REPORT

The continued success of the canteen in providing significant funding to support both ASA's and LA's ongoing operations again needs to be acknowledged. After providing a share of profits to both ORS and LA's, ASA's profit share for 2014/15 was still over \$52,000. The work done by our Canteen manager Rita Golding and her helpers is very much appreciated.

Full details of ASA's operations for 2014/15 are outlined in the audited financial statements.

2015/16

Subject to approval of the new constitution, financial reporting for ASA will revert to the 1st July to 30th June period from the current 1st October to 30th September period. (NB in anticipation of this change, the 2015/16 budget has again been done for the 9 months to 30th June 2016 period)

Funding from ORS and other major sponsors such as City Bay, Vili's and Streets will continue. This together with other ongoing funding provides stability which enables ASA to retain staff and to hopefully increase the level of services provided.

This year again sees both the continuation of existing and also new activities planned. These include:

- The 5th Adelaide Track Classic and National 20 kilometre walks Championships to be held in February 2015
- Further upgrades to the SA Athletic Stadium
- New activities to be developed with sponsorship provided by the Adelaide City Council

As always maintaining both ASA's ongoing funding and obtaining additional funds remains a challenge. However the positive outlook for 2015/16 and beyond should also reflect in an improvement in ASA's overall financial position.

Graham Billett CPA *Finance Director*22/1/16



Athletics Association of South Australia Inc. Balance Sheet as at 30th September 2015

2014 September			2015 September
\$		Note	\$
	Current Assets		
830,920	Cash	(e)	818,418
6,329	Inventories	(a)	5,064
76,217	Receivables	(f)	64,865
913,465	Total Current Assets		888,347
	Non Current Assets		
58,576	Fixed Assets	(b)	63,680
58,576	Total Non Current Assets		63,680
58,576			63,680
972,041	Total Assets	(g)	952,027
	Current Liabilities		
758,401	Payables	(h)	748,531
31,528	Employee Provisions	(c)	37,213
0	Loans		0
789,929	Total Current Liabilities		785,744
789,929	Total Liabilities	(d)	785,744
182,112	Net Assets		166,283
	Members' Funds		
182,112	Retained surplus		166,283
182,112	Total Members' Funds		166,283
			-

The accompanying notes form part of these financial statements



Athletic Association of South Australia Inc Income and Expenditure Statement for the Year Ended 30th September 2015

	2014 Septembe			2015 September
	Ś	N	Note	\$
	*	Income	(f) (g)	5
	172.493	Canteen Net Income	. ,	217,734
		Uniform Net Income		6,628
		Administration Fee/Team Levy		35,318
		Advertising		
		Affilliation Fees		11,359
		Course Fees		11,835
		Entry Fees and Event Income		72,866
		Insurance Recovery		1,000,000,000
		Development Clinics and Seminars		-
	233,645	(1) 전 (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (2) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1		637,004
		Interest Received		20,805
		Photofinish Hire		7,482
		Publications		302
		Registration Fees		92,998
		Sale of Asset		457
	2,200,000,000	Site Fee - Bar		1,930
		Sponsorship		77,515
		Ticket Sales and Parking		34,195
		Travel and Accommodation		18,064
	17,019			15,751
_		Total Income		1,262,244
-	033,007	Total moone		
		Expenditure	(g)	
	898	Administration Fees	107	8,000
		Affiliation and Membership Fees		2,409
		Audit Fees		1,900
		Bad Debts Written Off		2,500
		Bank Charges		2,253
		Online Collection Fees		6,680
	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	Catering		10,936
		Cleaning		7,487
		Coaching Expenses and Team Managers		6,765
		Coffee Machine Rental		-
		Competition Numbers		2,500
		Computer Expenses		7,146
	2,031	Contractor Fees		370,481
	10 923	Depreciation		7,686
		Donations		455
		Entry Fees, Event Expenses and Squads		5,936
		Equipment and Facility Hire		49,525
		General Expenses		50,896
		Handbooks		1,675
	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	Honorarium		24,616
				8,150
		Insurance Interest Payable		0,130
		시마 마스타스 프리스 프리스 중에 함께 보고 있다면 하면 보고 있다. HT New York (1997) - 1997		
		Legal & Consultancy Expenses		1.527
		Licences & Permits		1,527
		Light, Heating and Power		9,922
		Motor Vehicle Expenses		68
		Motor Vehicle Hire		2,919
		Officials/Officials Amenities		3,618
	4,224	Photocopying		4,832



Athletic Association of South Australia Inc Income and Expenditure Statement for the Year Ended 30th September 2015

2014		2015
September		September
\$	Note	\$
250	Photofinish Technicians	
100	Photography	
2,540	Postage, Courier and Freight	3,404
7,005	Printing and Stationery	6,367
38,795	Profit Share for Canteen and Bar	36,275
14,185	Promotion and Marketing Expenses	18,351
(4,406)	Provision for Annual Leave	2,799
2,308	Provision for Long Service Leave	2,886
	Rent, Rates and Taxes	15,896
2,633	Repairs and Maintenance	2,455
360,581	Salaries and Wages	421,527
2,423	Security	2,731
1.4	Signage	720
12,259	Sponsorship of Athletes	8,807
4,706	Sports Medicine Onfield Service	6,754
	Staff Training and Amenities	8,949
29,990	Superannuation	38,280
3,077	Telephone	4,139
7,452	Traffic Management	14,894
	Travel and Accommodation Expenses	65,300
	Trophies, Medals and Awards	7,479
13,721	Uniforms - Purchases (Not Stock)	5,364
	DCSI Screening	1,051
1,378	Website	1,293
4,108	WorkCover	3,970
883,807	Total Expenditure	1,278,073
11,860	Operating Surplus (Deficit) from ordinary activities	-15,829
170,252	Retained Surplus as at 1st October 2014	182,112
182,112	Retained Surplus as at 30th September 2015	166,283



24

Athletic Association of South Australia Inc. Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 30th September 2015

Statement of Significant Accounting Policies

This financial report is a special purpose financial report prepared in order to satisfy the financial reporting requirements of the Associations Incorporation Act (SA) 1985.

The financial report has been prepared on an accruals basis and is based on historic costs and does not take into account changing money values, or except where specifically stated, current valuations of non-current assets.

The following significant accounting policies, which are consistent with the previous period, unless otherwise stated, have been adopted in the preparation of this financial report.

(a) Inventories

Inventories are valued at the lower of cost and net realisable value.

(b) Fixed Assets

Fixed assets are carried at cost less accumulated depreciation.

The depreciable amount of all fixed assets are depreciated over the useful lives of the assets to the association commencing from the time the asset is held ready for use.

The Board will undertake a review of the assets and their realisable values in the coming year.

(c) Employee Benefits

Provision is made in respect of the association's liability for annual leave and long service leave at balance date, calculated at current rates of pay. The Board has determined that provision for long service leave is brought to account for employees who have completed four years of service, although the statutory liability for the association does not commence until employees have completed seven years of service.

Contributions to superannuation funds, at the rate specified for the superannuation guarantee levy, are charged as an expense when incurred.

(d) Income Tax

No provision for income tax is necessary, as the association is exempt from income tax under section 50-45 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997.

(e) Cash

Cash includes cash on hand and at bank.

(f) Revenue and Other Income

Revenue is measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable.

Canteen revenue, entry fees and registration fees are recognised when the entity obtains control over the funds which is generally at the time of receipt.

All revenue is stated net of the amount of goods and services tax (GST).

(g) Goods and Services Tax (GST)

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST, except where the amount of GST incurred is not recoverable from the Australian Taxation Office. In these circumstances the GST is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of an item of the expense. Receivables and payables in the balance sheet are shown inclusive of GST.

(h) Current liabilities (Payables)

This amount includes a grant received from the Office of Recreation & Sport of \$395,803 which is payable upon commencement of the proposed track upgrade.



Athletics Association of South Australia Inc. Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 30 September 2015

2014		2015
September		September
\$		\$
	(f) Canteen and Bar Net Income	
359,133	Sales	411,314
186,640	Less Cost of Sales	193,579
172,493	Net Income:	217,734
	(f) Uniform Net Income	
13,036	Sales	20,047
0	Less Cost of Sales	13,418
13,036	Net Income:	6,628
	(e) Cash	
19,916	Petty Cash, Canteen Float & Undeposited Cash	2,524
16,493	Operating Bank Account	2,953
968	Registrations Account	
1,389	Canteen Bank Account	1,519
749,925	Business Online Saver Account	238,609
42,227	Canteen Online Saver Account	143,622
0	Stadium Upgrade Saver	429,192
830,920		818,418
	(a) Inventories	
6,329	Stock on Hand for Resale - Canteen	5,064
0	Stock on Hand for Resale - Uniforms	
6,329		5,064
	Receivables	
67,898	Sundry Debtors	43,323
8,319	Prepayments	21,542
76,217		64,865



Athletic Association of South Australia Inc. Statement by the Board

The Board has determined that this special purpose financial report should be prepared in accordance with the accounting policies outlined in the Notes to the financial statements.

In the opinion of the Board of the Athletic Association of South Australia Inc.:

- The accompanying financial report presents fairly the financial position of the Athletic Association of South Australia Inc. as at 30th September 2015.
 - At the date of this statements, there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Athletic Association of South Australia Inc. will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due.
- The association is not a subsidiary nor is there a subsidiary of the association; and
 - The association is not a trustee of a trust.
- Since the end of the previous financial year:
 - no officer of the association, or
 - a firm of which the officer is a member, or
 - a body corporate in which the officer has a substantial financial interest

has received or become entitled to receive a benefit as a result of a contract between the officer, firm or body corporate and the association; and

Since the end of the previous financial year, no officer of the association has received directly or
indirectly from the association any payment or other benefit (other than a salary included in the
aggregate amount of remuneration received or due and receivable by officers) of a pecuniary value.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Board of the Athletic Association of South Australia Inc.

Signed for and on behalf of the Board:

J. Stevens

President

(3) Billett

Finance Director

Dated this (day of January 2016



AUDITOR'S REPORT

Athletic Association of South Australia Inc.

Independent Auditor's Report

To the members of the Athletic Association of South Australia Inc.

In my opinion the general purpose financial statements of the Athletic Association of South Australia Inc. and the notes appended represents a true and fair view in all material respects the financial position of the Association as at 30th September 2015 and its financial performance for the year then ended in accordance with the accounting policies described in the notes to the financial statements and the Associations Incorporation Act (S.A.) 1985

Rod Shearing OAM FIPA

Lod Shearing

Auditor

5/1/16



REGISTRATIONS AND MEMBERSHIP 2014/15

Organisation	Ų	Jnder 14	4	l	Jnder 16	5	ı	Jnder 18	3	l	Inder 20	0		Open		Total
Organisation	F	М	Total	F	М	Total	TOLAI									
Adelaide Harriers	3	7	10	1	3	4	2	4	6	2	1	3	28	57	85	108
Athletics SA				3	1	4	2		2	1	1	2	7	13	20	28
Coastal Districts	1		1	3	2	5	4	2	6	1		1		2	2	15
E Grade	1		1										3	15	18	19
Enfield Harriers	2	2	4	7	2	9	1		1	6	3	9	10	18	28	51
Flinders		1	1	2	4	6	3	3	6	1	6	7	5	15	20	40
Hills Districts	2		2	4	7	11	5	6	11	4	8	12	16	19	35	71
Masters													78	119	197	197
Mt Gambier				1		1	1	1	2		1	1	3	1	4	8
Pembroke	2	2	4	8	6	14	4	6	10	4	5	9	6	14	20	57
Port Adelaide	4	3	7	6	1	7	2	3	5		6	6	15	25	40	65
SA Officials				3	2	5	2	4	6	2	1	3	8	6	14	28
Saints	2		2	11	11	22	8	28	36	2	19	21	9	30	39	120
Salisbury	4	6	10	6	11	17	7	9	16	5	8	13	4	8	12	68
Southern	3	1	4	2	4	6	2	4	6	1	1	2	2	11	13	31
Tea Tree Gully	2	1	3	3	1	4	1	2	3	1		1	4	4	8	19
United Collegians				6	3	9	5	5	10	4	1	5	3	7	10	34
Western District	7	6	13	14	11	25	16	9	25	4	10	14	16	18	34	111
Totals	33	29	62	80	69	149	65	86	151	38	71	109	217	382	599	1070

	MALE	FEMALE	TOTAL
Open Athletes	382	217	599
Under 20 Athletes	71	38	109
Under 18 Athletes	86	65	151
Under 16 Athletes	69	80	149
Under 14 Athletes	29	33	62
TOTAL	637	433	1070

WORKFORCE	MALE	FEMALE	TOTAL
Coaches	135	64	199
Officials	35	34	69

Life Members	TOTAL
	131

RUNNING SOUTH AUSTRALIA MEMBERS	TOTAL
	36,272

TOTAL MEMBERS: 37,610

SOCIAL MEDIA STATS

ATHLETICS SA 1st October 2014 - 30th September 2015

Facebook	2014/15
Total Likes	5,156
New Likes	1,103
Total Reach	756,578
Total Impressions	1,498,684
Twitter	2014/15
Followers	2,550
New Followers	595
Tweet impressions	262,332
Instagram	2014/15
Followers	822

RUNNING SA

Launched May 2015 - 30th September 2015

Facebook	2014/15
Total Likes	1,534
Total Reach	373,577
Total Impressions	702,098
Twitter	2014/15
Followers	124
Instagram	2014/15
Followers	1,109



HALL OF FAME

Theodore (Bill) Bruce Anna Bocson Ann Cooper Di Burge OAM Leon Gregory Neil Fuller OAM Sean Carlin Nick Birks Kerry O'Brien David Fitzsimons Alistair Gordon OAM Chris Fisher
Tanya Van Heer Murphy
Norma Thrower
Jagan Hames
Donna Kite
Bruce Frayne
Glynis Nunn Cearns OAM
Lisa Martin (Ondieki)

Simon Arkell

Graham Boase

Ian Bruce

Verna Burnard
Wendy Abbot
Steve McBain
Kathy Sambell
Tatiana Griegorieva
Dmitri Markov
Brooke Billett
Mark Ormrod
Malcom Bennett
Katrina Webb
Claire Tallent

LIFE MEMBERS

Mr GT Adair Mr G Aiello Mr CR Aitken CBE* Mr MR Aitken Mr PH Andrews* Mr M Badger* Mrs D Barnes* Mr P Barnes* Mr L Barnes* Mr B Barnes* Mr J Barnes Mr AE Beames* Mr JD Bell* Mrs R Billett Mr G Billett Mr N Birks Mr G Boase Mrs R Bolton* Mrs B Boswell* Mr I Boswell Mr M Bowden*

Mrs D Bowden

Mr P Brebner

Mr E Britton*

Mrs L Britton*
Mr FJW Budge*

Mrs D Burge OAM

Mrs M Cahill OAM*

Mr E Cavanagh*

Mrs M Cavanagh*
Mrs O Claridge*
Mr R Clarke
Miss G Colquohoun
Mr RL Colquohoun
Mrs A Cooper*
Mr EA Crisp*
Mrs V Crisp
Mr RA Dalton*
Dr J Daly OAM
Mrs J Daly
Mr G Davis
Mr P Deane
Mrs A Deering*

Mr P Dempsey Mr AA Digance* Mr TB Dodds*

Mr M Deering*

Mrs E Dodds*
Mr D Dohnt*
Mrs E Durbridge*
Mrs B Edwards
Mrs W Ey MBE*
Mr JK Faulkner*
Mr AG Fenner*
Mr CT Fry*
Mrs B Fry
Mr AK Gordon*
Mr RE Graham OBE*
Mr ER Graham OAM*
Mrs N Greenham OAM

Mr J Guldberg Mr J Hamann Mr P Hart

Mrs M Heffernan OAM*

Mrs L Hendry* Mr P Hosking Mr R Hunter Mr R Hussey

AC, CVO, MBE

Mrs M Jackson-Nelson

Mr J Jarver* Mrs J Jarvis Mr E Jolly* Mrs L Kavanagh* Mr MD Kemp Mr A Keynes Mrs G King Mrs P Leedham Mr RE Leedham Mr HJ Lowe OBE* Miss E MacFarlane Mr WE Mackay* Mr WA Magarey* Mr PS McCavanagh* Mr J McDermott* Mr HF McEwen OAM Miss M McGregor

Mrs M McKinnon Mr RF Middleton* Mr K Miller Mr T Miller Mr S Miller OAM

Mr AH McIvor*

Mr OWF Montgomery MBE*

Mr CHF Morgan

Mrs G Nunn-Cearns OAM

Mr KD O'Brien
Mrs B O'Neill
Mr R O'Neill*
Mr D Paul OAM*
Mr J Pearce OAM
Mrs B Pearl OAM
Mr G Peters*
Mrs P Peters OAM

Mrs P Peters OAM
Mr JD Purdie*
Mr J Russell*
Mrs A Ryan
Mr G Sargent
Mr M Savis*
Mrs Q Schenk*
Mr T Schreier*
Mr VB Sharp MBE*
Mrs N Shepherd*
Mr B Stanton
Mrs J Stewart
Mr J Stevens
Mr H Stoba*

Mr WH Sweeting*
Mr P Syme*
Mr C Taylor
Mr K Turnbull
Mr LR Vollugi*
Mr HR Walsh*
Mr JP Walsh
Mr J Weber*
Mrs R Weber*
Mrs S White*
Mrs A Williams
Mrs B Willison*
Mr T Wiseman OAM

Mr B Wyld* Mr H Van Bavel

Athletics SA Life Members * Deceased



INDIVIDUAL AGE GROUP AWARDS

U14 Road, Cross Country & Walks Male Athlete of the Year 2014

Sam Tierney

U14 Road, Cross Country & Walks Female Athlete of the Year 2014

Lucie Spurling

U14 Track & Field Male Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Joe Cross

U14 Track & Field Female Athlete of the Year 2013-2014

Madelyn Griffiths

U16 Road, Cross Country & Walks Male Athlete of the Year 2014

Jake Vidler

U16 Road, Cross Country & Walks Female Athlete of the Year 2014

Bethany Cross

U16 Track & Field Male Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Jack Stolarski

U16 Track & Field Female Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Jemimah Simpson

U18 Road, Cross Country & Walks Male Athlete of the Year 2014

Jordan Hewitt

U18 Road, Cross Country & Walks Female Athlete of the Year 2014

Caitlin Adams

U18 Track & Field Male Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Kurtis Marschall

U18 Track & Field Female Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Sophie Patton

U20 Road, Cross Country & Walks Male Athlete of the Year 2014

Ryan Grieger

U20 Road, Cross Country & Walks Female Athlete of the Year 2014

Sophie Eckel

U20 Track & Field Male Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Brayden Davidson

U20 Track & Field Female Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Danielle Walsh

Veteran Road, Cross Country & Walks Male Athlete of the Year 2014

Peter Sandery

Veteran Road, Cross Country & Walks Female Athlete of the Year 2014

Karen Sawyer

Veteran Track & Field Male Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

David Miller

Veteran Track & Field Female Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Cassie Neubauer

Open Road, Cross Country & Walks Male Athlete of the Year 2014

Jared Tallent

Open Road, Cross Country & Walks Female Athlete of the Year 2014

Jessica Trengove

Open Track & Field Male Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Sean Roberts

Open Track & Field Female Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Margaret Gayen

E Grade Male Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

David baverstock

E Grade Female Athlete of the Year 2014-2015

Adam Corner



CLUB AWARDS

Summer Premiership Open Men 2013/2014

Saint Peters

Summer Premiership Under 18 Men 2013/2014

Western Districts

Summer Premiership Under 16 Men 2013/2014 **St Peters**

Summer Premiership Under 14 Men 2013/2014 **Saint Peters**

Summer Premiership Over 35 Men 2013/2014

Saint Peters

Summer Premiership Open Women 2013/2014

Salisbury Athletics Club

Summer Premiership Under 18 Women 2013/2014

Pembroke Athletics Club

Summer Premiership Under 16 Women 2013/2014

Western Districts

Summer Premiership Under 14 Women 2013/2014

Western Districts

Summer Premiership Over 35 Women 2013/2014

Hills Districts

Winter Premiership Open Men 2013

Flinders

Winter Premiership Under 20 and Under 18 Men 2013

Flinders

Winter Premiership Under 16 and Under 14 Men 2013

Flinders

Winter Premiership Over 35 Men 2013

Enfield Harriers

Winter Premiership Open Women 2013

Hills Districts

Winter Premiership Under 20 and Under 18 Women 2013

Enfield Harriers

Winter Premiership Under 16 and Under 14 Women 2013

Hills Districts

Winter Premiership Over 35 Women 2013

Hills Districts

Best Female Club 2013 State Road, Cross Country & Walks Championships Hills Districts

Best Female Club 2013-2014 Junior State Championships

Western Districts

Best Female Club 2013-2014 State Track & Field Championships

Pembroke Athletics Club

Best Male Club 2013 State Road, Cross Country & Walks Championships

Adelaide Harriers

Best Male Club 2013-2014 Junior State Championships

Salisbury Athletics Club

Best Male Club 2013-2014 State Track & Field Championships **Western Districts**



PERPETUAL TROPHIES

2013-2014 Coach of the Year

Steve Butler

2013-2014 Official of the Year

Caroline Jackman

2013-2014 DEREK MCFADDEN MEMORIAL CUP, Best and Fairest Team Manager

Jason Stevens

2013-2014 IVERSEN AWARD, Best High Jumper

James Licciardi

2013-2014 HELIER AWARD, Best Horizontal Jumper

Katy Parrish

2013-2014 DI BURGE AWARD, Best Female Sprinter

Margaret Gayen

2013-2014 SCOTCHY GORDON TROPHY, Best Male Sprinter

Gabriel Cole

2013-2014 KERRY O'BRIEN AWARD, Best Steeplechaser

Isobel Batt-Doyle

2013-2014 KEITH FAULKNER TROPHY, Best Performance in Distance Running

Jessica Trengove

2013-2014 DEB MCKELL TROPHY, Encouragement Award for Javelin

Amanda Tscharke

2013-2014 CARLIN TROPHY THROWS, Best Performance Men's Junior

Lachlan Page

2013-2014 TB DODDS MEMORIAL SHIELD, Outstanding Field Games Performance in State Championships

Tim McGuire

2013-2014 SARWC TROPHY, Outstanding Race Walker **Jared Tallent** 2013-2014 Club of the Year **Saints Athletics Club**

2013-2014 Athlete of the Year with a Disability

Gabriel Cole

2013-2014 Junior Athlete of the Year

Brayden Davidson

2013-2014 Athlete of the Year

Jared Tallent

2013-2014 Special Awards for Outstanding Throws Performance **Alifatou Djibril**



2014/2015 STATE CHAMPIONS

STATE TRACK AND FIELD CHAMPIONSHIPS

OPEN FEMALE 100m		OPE 100m	OPEN MALE			
Margaret Gayen 200m	PEM	12.48	Frankie Schinella 200m	SAIN	11.13	
Lynette Viney 400m	TTG	25.49		Wallace Long-ScafidiWD		
Haylee Wilson 800m	SAIN	57.47	Dylan Stenson 800m	SAIN	47.88	
Isabelle Scott 1500m	HILL	2:10.36	Dylan Stenson 1500m	SAIN	1:50.20	
Isabelle Scott 5000m	HILL	4:32.72	Andy Axford 5000m	HILL	3:53.28	
Amy Hicks 10,000m	WD	18:47.00	Matthew Ferber 10,000m	FLIN	14:42.98	
Mirriam Goiye 5000m Walk	ASA	40:26.90	Rhys Jones 5000m Walk	АН	32:34.60	
Kristie Goznik 10,000m Walk	ASA	24:50.55	Justin Hill 10,000m Walk	АН	23.53.99	
Anna Cross 100m Hurdles	PEM	51:50.80	Justin Hill 110m Hurdles	АН	48:25.80	
Christine Gayen 400m Hurdles	PEM	16.11	Jarrod Sims 400m Hurdles	SAL	15.34	
Taylor Hand 3000m Steeple	SAL	1.08.62	Robert Broadhead 3000m Steeple	SAIN	54.79	
Sophie Eckel High Jump	HILL	10:47.61	Jacob Cocks Long Jump	FLIN	9:09.77	
Amie Blanden Long Jump	SAL	1.61	Tim McGuire Triple Jump	WD	7.32	
Margaret Gayen Triple Jump	PEM	6.06	Rustem Safiullin High Jump	EH	13.95	
Holly Beecham Pole Vault	WD	11.75	James Licciardi Pole Vault	HILL	2.05	
Jamie Scroop Shot Put	PORT	3.80	Kurtis Marschall Shot Put	WD	5.30	
Alifatou Djibril Discus	PEM	14.59	Wayne Willis Discus	EH	15.18	
Alifatou Djibril Hammer	PEM	48.83	Agyapal Singh Javelin –	EH	46.85	
Jess Wedd Javelin	SAL	39.70	Andrew Fraser Decathlon	SAIN	63.00	
Jess Wedd Heptathlon	SAL	43.54	Jarrod Sims	SAL	6517	
Aimie Blanden	SAL	4041				

OVER	LE		OVER 35 MALE		
100m Cassie Neubauer	TTG	13.34	100m David Miller	WD	12.36
200m Cassie Neubauer	TTG	29.45	200m David Miller	WD	25.40
400m Sarah Chinner	HILL	1:09.00	400m David Miller	WD	57.53
800m Lisa Davis 1500m	HILL	2:29.49	800m Matt Evans 1500m	SAC	2:10.57
Lisa Davis 5000m	HILL	4:51.98	Paul Mulholland 10,000m	АН	4:27.49
Lisa Davis 10,000m	HILL	18:25.09	Bobby Edwards 5000m Walk	MAS	36:27.90
Lisa Davis 90m Hurdles	HILL	38:25.80	George White 10,000m Walk	MAS	28:58.21
Narelle Pusonjic High jump	EH	40.65	John Leydon 200m Hurdles	UC	1:03:15
Colleen Konecny Long Jump	EH	1.40	Maurice Schieven High jump	in WD	32.05
Cassie Neubauer Triple Jump	TTG	4.47	Kym Miller Pole Vault	EH	1.40
Cassie Neubauer Hammer	TTG	8.86	Kym Miller Long Jump	EH	3.35
Melissa Fraser Discus	PORT	27.13	Maurice Schieven Triple Jump	in WD	5.08
Melissa Fraser Javelin	PORT	22.14	Maurice Schieven Shot Put	in WD	10.36
Colleen Konecny Shot Put	EH	21.02	Wayne Willis Javelin	EH	14.21
Colleen Konecny Pentathlon	EH	7.39	Aaron Schenk Hammer	SAL	44.62
Colleen Konecny	EH	1320	John Mills Discus	EH	34.33
OVER 50 FEMAL	.E		Aaron Schenk Pentathlon	SAL	34.11
Shot Put Judy Isaac	MAS	8.97	Aaron Schenk	SAL	1517
Discus Angela Princi	WD	11.98	OVER 50 MALE Shot Put		
Hammer Angela Princi	WD	18.49	Rob Keynes Discus	SAIN	8.73
Javelin Judy Isaac	MAS	23.15	Rob Keynes Hammer	SAIN	30.40
Judy IJude	MAS	20.10	Rob Keynes Javelin	SAIN	32.14
			Rob Keynes 5000m	SAIN	36.42
			Matt Evans	SAC	17:58.61

U/20	O FEMAL	.E	U/20 MALE		
100m			100m		
Lucy Fitzgerald 200m	PEM	12.66	Brian Wilson 200m	SAIN	11.17
Amy McLatchie 400m	TTG	26.66	Brian Wilson 400m	SAIN	22.60
Kimberley Butler 800m	SAL	59.35	Brian Wilson 800m	SAIN	49.21
Kimberley Butler 1500m	SAL	2.21.51	Chan Mayol 1500m	WD	2:04.40
Jenny Albert 5000m Walk	SAL	4.53.55	Conor Yung 110m Hurdles	SAIN	4.51.57
Danielle Walsh 400m Hurdles	PORT	26:35.57	Alexander Chan 400m Hurdles	SAL	15.45
Casey Donehue High Jump	SAIN	1:07.71	Cam Rudge Long Jump	SAL	59.75
Julia Scott Long Jump	ASA	1.60	Oli Callahan High Jump	WD	6.67
Liana Wesselingh Triple Jump	HILL	5.34	Cam Rudge Triple Jump	SAL	1.82
Liana Wesselingh Shot Put	HILL	11.32	Ben Slimming Pole Vault	SAIN	12.49
Elisabeth Jackson Discus	UC	12.62	Alexander Murrell Shot Put	SAIN	3.65
Elisabeth Jackson Hammer	UC	40.19	Lachlan Page Discus	PEM	15.18
Elisabeth Jackson Javelin	UC	39.72	Lachlan Page Hammer	PEM	46.54
Christine Gayen Heptathlon	PEM	31.44	Luke Hall Javelin	SAL	20.84
Christine Gayen	PEM	4132	Alec Stimson Decathlon	SAL	54.16
			Cam Rudge	SAL	5464



U/18 FEMALE			U/18 MALE		
100m			100m		
Holly Beecham	WD	12.55	Brodie Jackson	SAL	11.59
200m			200m		
Victoria Thorpe	WD	26.41	Jack Norris	CD	23.86
400m			400m		
Lucy Mayo	CD	58.12	Asare Amoafo	SAL	51.05
800m			800m		
Lucy Brown	PEM	2:31.27	Steven Slimming	SAIN	2:06.46
3000m			1500m		
Fern Davies	FLIN	10:30.81	Matthew Gluyas	HILL	4:15.66
5000m			3000m		
Sophie Eckel	HILL	17:08.60	Cameron Clohesy	FLIN	9:21.59
5000m Walk			2000m Steeple		
Anna Cross	PEM	26:16.57	Matthew Gluyas	HILL	6:20.20
100m Hurdles			5000m Walk		
Katherine Blunt	EH	19.26	Alix Harlington	SAL	26:07.94
400m Hurdles			110m Hurdles		
Elise Pollard	HILL	1:08.97	Alexi Georgakopoul	osSAIN	15.83
High Jump		1.45	400m Hurdles		E0.67
Brianna Fuller	SAL	1.45	Matthew Thompson	EH	59.63
Morgan Blackwell	SAC	1.45	High Jump	CAINI	100
Pole Vault	WD	7.00	James Dukalskis	SAIN	1.80
Holly Beecham	WD	3.60	Long Jump	WD	6.57
Long Jump	WD	5.47	Chris Lipman Triple Jump	VVD	6.57
Holly Beecham Triple Jump	VVD	5.47	Chris Lipman	WD	13.03
Holly Beecham	WD	11.85	Pole Vault	VVD	13.03
Shot Put	VVD	11.05	Jordan Kildare	SAIN	3.80
Luana Kidney	FLIN	8.39	Shot Put	JAIN	3.00
Discus	I LIIV	0.55	Bradley Evans	SAIN	11.74
Luana Kidney	FLIN	24.14	Discus	SAIN	11.7 -
Hammer			Bradley Evans	SAIN	40.07
Katherine Blunt	EH	22.02	Javelin	O / \\	10.07
Javelin	, -		Joshua Love	SAIN	45.45
Komidi Dias	SAIN	28.00	Hammer		
Heptathlon			Shankar Hogg	SAIN	32.34
Morgan Blackwell	SAC	2950	Decathlon	1	
			Shankar Hogg	SAIN	4798



U/1	.E	U/1	U/17 MALE		
100m			100m		
Kirsty Taylor 200m	WD	13.20	Thomas Semmler 200m	WD	11.44
Kirsty Taylor 400m	WD	27.54	Shantan De Silva 400m	WD	23.59
Alyce Heap High Jump	SAL	1:06.33	Tyson Young 800m	SAC	51.71
Kate Jager Long Jump	PORT	1.58	Nicklaus Blum 1500m	WD	2:08.06
Niamh Morgan Triple Jump	WD	4.78	James Ashby 2000m Steeple	FLIN	4.16.69
Niamh Morgan Pole Vault	WD	10.10	Cameron Clohesy 3000m Walk	FLIN	6:37.34
Niamh Morgan Shot Put	WD	2.60	Alix Harlington 110m Hurdles	SAL	15:30.89
Nikki Thompson Discus	SAL	13.60	Zac Wilmshurst 400m Hurdles	SAIN	16.41
Nikki Thompson Javelin	SAL	39.47	Zac Wilmshurst High Jump	SAIN	1.02.41
Nikki Thompson	SAL	41.54	Carl Cooper Long Jump	SAIN	1.70
			Jack Stolarski Triple Jump	WD	6.19
			Jack Stolarski Pole Vault	WD	13.97
			Connor Lawlor Shot Put	WD	3.95
			Hal Frigaard Discus	PEM	11.32
			Dean Pastrello Javelin	PEM	34.66
			Dean Pastrello Heptathlon	PEM	42.65
			Jared McDougall	SAC	3032



U/16 FEMALE				U/16 MALE			
	100m Helena Schwerdt 200m	PORT	12.55	Hamish Petherick 200m	CD	11.70	
		PORT	26.27	Hamish Petherick 400m	CD	24.66	
	Rachael Disney 800m	PEM	1.01.03	Hamish Petherick 800m	CD	52.97	
	Brooke McGregor 1500m	HILL	2.21.46	Kai Pudney 1500m	PORT	2:04.84	
	Brooke McGregor 3000m	HILL	4.48.36	Patrick Goodwin 3000m	FLIN	4:26.28	
	Charlotte Derbyshire 3000m Walk	FLIN	10:32.71	Isaac Heyne 3000m Walk	PEM	9:47.12	
	Rhiannon Lovegrove 90m Hurdles	PORT	14:51.06	Jake Vidler 100m Hurdles	SAC	14:40	
	Alexandra Philis 200m Hurdles	WD	14.07	Nathan Claridge 200m Hurdles	PEM	15.14	
	Sophie Bonner High Jump	WD	31.26	Nathan Claridge 2000m Steeple	PEM	29.52	
	Annabelle Pyke Long Jump	WD	1.45	Rinaldo Pender High Jump	SAL	6:41.20	
	Marci Litinas Triple Jump	SAIN	5.11	Mitchell Fairall Long Jump	PORT	1.79	
	Marci Litinas Pole Vault	SAIN	11.04	Sebastian Quaini Triple Jump	PEM	5.63	
	Amilia Orchard Shot Put	PORT	2.70	Benjamin Ridley Pole Vault	SAL	11.90	
	Jess Bell Discus	UC	11.04	Harrison Evans Shot Put	SAC	3.35	
	Brittany May Hammer	SAL	29.65	Sebastian Quaini Discus	PEM	13.95	
	Jasmine Ledgard Javelin	PEM	33.39	George Panagiotidis Javelin	SAIN	46.89	
	Jess Bell Heptathlon	UA	37.70	George Panagiotidis Hammer		29.72	
	Morgan Blackwel Heptathlon	SAC	2985	Sebastian Quaini	PEM	34.99	
	Abbey Supple	EH	3779				



U/15	FEMAL	.E	U/15 MALE		
100m			100m		
Lily Mackereth 200m	WD	13.00	Noah Miles 200m	WD	12.00
Lily Mackereth 400m	WD	27.43	Lahie Amat 400m	EH	26.95
Rose Pittman 800m	PEM	1:00.96	Blake Jones 800m	WD	59.07
Rose Pittman 1500m	PEM	2.21.03	Casey Buchanan 1500m	SAC	2:06.61
Charlotte Derbyshir 3000m	eFLIN	4.55.11	Casey Buchanan 2000m Steeple	SAC	4:27.75
Brooke McGregor 90m Hurdles	HILL	11.37.60	Caleb Farnworth 3000m Walk	HILL	6:50.63
Lily Mackereth 200m Hurdles	WD	14.13	Tristan Camilleri 100m Hurdles	CD	16.22.19
Kellie Francis 2000m Steeple	WD	34.87	Noah Miles 200m Hurdles	WD	15.23
Lucie Spurling High Jump	АН	7:53.82	William Crayford High Jump	SAL	35.56
Kellie Francis Long Jump	WD	1.50	Jack Downey Long Jump	WD	1.70
Kellie Francis Triple Jump	WD	5.04	Noah Miles Triple Jump	WD	5.86
Hannah Fidler Pole Vault	PEM	10.51	Noah Miles Shot Put	WD	12.45
Madelyn Griffiths Shot Put	SAIN	3.30	Lachlan Borg Discus	SAL	11.65
Abbey Supple Discus	EH	10.47	Lachlan Barr Hammer	SAL	40.61
Jessica Mills Hammer	EH	28.61	Lachlan Barr Javelin	SAL	32.40
Jessica Mills Javelin	EH	39.36	Lachlan Barr	SAL	31.68
Jessica Mills	EH	25.76			



U/1 100m	.E		U/14 MALE		
Ella Byrne 200m	ASA	13.65	100m David Amaechi 200m	SAIN	13.43
Molly Farmer 400m	WD	278.14	Nathan Visciglio 400m	TTG	27.93
Molly Farmen 800m	UA	1.02.64	Anthony De Ruvo	PORT	1:00.26
Hayley Siebert 1500m	FLIN	2.24.09	Anthony De Ruvo 1500m	PORT	2.21.09
Hayley Siebert 3000m	АН	4:59.25	Aiden Ross 3000m	FLIN	4.48.11
Stephanie Bevan 5000m	HILL	11:53.84	Aidan Ross 3000m Walk	FLIN	10:22.93
Stephanie Bevan 80m Hurdles	HILL	21:03.18	Joe Cross 90m Hurdles	PEM	15:06.31
Emilaya Ellis High Jump	TTG	13.59	David Amaechi High Jump	SAIN	14.44
Nicole Brogan Long Jump	WD	1.58	Aidan Schenk Long Jump	SAL	1.40
Nicole Brogan Triple Jump	WD	4.82	Benjamin Larsson Triple Jump	SAL	4.88
Emilaya Ellis Pole Vault	TTG	10.44	Aidan Schenk Pole Vault	SAL	10.51
Emily Wilczek Shot Put	PEM	2.00	Jordan Stainer Shot Put	SAL	2.00
Kyla Stear Discus	SAL	9.63	Benjamin Larsson Discus	SAL	12.30
Sophie Barr Javelin	SAL	29.45	Benjamin Larsson Hammer	SAL	33.70
Kyla Strear Hammer	SAL	29.75	Benjamin Larsson Javelin	SAL	28.60
Chloe Jenkin Pentathlon	EH	19.36	Aidan Schenk Pentathlon	SAL	29.38
Nicole Brogan	WD	2601	Aiden Schenk	SAL	2147
PΔR	A ATHLE	TE	PARA 100m Para Ath	ATHLET	E
Shot Put Wheelcha Amanda Tscharke	air SECUR		Nathan Woods T20 200m Para Ath	WD	12.33
Javelin Wheelchair Amanda Tscharke		12.48	Nathan Woods T20 400m Para Ath	WD	25.10
100m Para Ath Sophie Patton T38	WD	17.57	Paul Leikas TF20 800m Para Ath	PA	58.18
			Amechai BawdenT2 12.33 1500m Para Ath	20F20 M ⁻	TG
			Amechai BawdenT2	20F20 M	TG



STATE SHORT COURSE XC CHAMPIONSHIPS

FE		ı	MALE			
Open 4000m Sophie Eckel	HILL	14:03.91	Open 5000m Rhys Jones	АН	15:04.38	
050 4000m		14.03.31	050 4000m	All	13.04.30	
Elizabeth Slatttery O35 4000m	АН	17:08.49	Richard McMahon O35 4000m	FLIN	14:57.72	
Lisa Davis U20 4000m	HILL	15:37.53	Paul Mulholland U20 5000m	АН	17:07.68	
Caitlin Adams U18 3000m	HILL	15:02.53	Jordon Hewitt U18 3000m	FLIN	16:10.75	
Gemma Plummer U16 3000m	FLIN	11:10.39	Cameron Clohesy U16 3000m	FLIN	9:44.19	
Brooke McGregor U14 2000m	HILL	10:30.08	Casey Buchanan U14 2000m	FLIN	10:10.86	
Lulu Brumby	HILL	7:28.13	Aidan Ross	FLIN	6:48.66	

STATE LONG COURSE XC CHAMPIONSHIPS

FE	MALE			MALE	
Open 8000m			Open 12000m		
Jess Trengrove	HILL	28:49.50	Rhys Jones	AH	36:02.98
O50 6000m			050 8000m		
Elizabeth Slattery	AH	25:46.32	Peter Brett	FLIN	30:45.20
U20 6000m			035 12000m		
Shae Grieger	EH	23:01.20	Matthew Fenech	HILL	42:05.50
U18 4000m			U20 8000m		
Gemma Plummer	FLIN	14:53.49	Jordon Hewitt	FLIN	26:19.19
U16 4000m			U16 4000m		
Charlotte Derbyshire	e FLIN	15:09.93	Isaac Heyne	PEM	13:49.18
U14 3000m			U14 3000m		
Lulu Brumby	HILL	10:57.85	Joe Cross	PEM	9:41.49
			Para Athlete U20	8000m	
			Amechai Bawden	T20 MG	33:53.29

STATE WALKING CHAMPIONSHIPS

	FEMALE			MALE	
U20 10000m Danielle Walsh U16 5000m	PA	1:00.11	Open 20000m Justin Hill O35 20000m	АН	1:47:46
Anna Cross	PEM	26:09	Troy Hooker U16 5000m	SAL	2:03.00
			Jake Vidler	SAC	25:52



STATE MOUNTAIN RUNNING CHAMPIONSHIPS

F	EMALE		MALE			
Open 10000m			Open 10000m			
Laua Auberson	AH	58.40	Jason Matulick	HILL	45.02	
050 6000m			050 6000m			
Elizabeth Slattery	AH	34.58	Peter Sandery	AH	35.18	
035 10000m			035 10000m			
Lisa Davis	HILL	54.59	Adam Zur Eich	EH	52.43	

STATE ROAD RUNNING CHAMPIONSHIPS

FE	EMALE		MALE		
Open 10000m			Open 10000m		
Isobel Batt-Doyle U20 10000m	HILL	37.18	Rhys Jones 035 10000m	АН	30.56
Ruby Turner	HILL	43.13	Matthew Fenech	HILL	33.12
U20 5000m Caitlin Adams	HILL	18.07	O50 10000m Michael Cocks	FLIN	36.25
U16 5000m Charlotte Derbyshir e	e FLIN	18.29	U20 10000m Alix Harlington	SAL	41.40
			O50 5000m Stan Miller	PA	30.51
			U20 5000m	FLIN	
			Riley Cocks U16 5000m	FLIN	14.59
			Sam Tierney	HILL	17.15

STATE HAI	F MARATHON	CHAMPIONSHIPS
-----------	------------	---------------

Lisa Davis HILL 1:22:51 Matt Evans SAC 1:19:21

STATE MARATHON CHAMPIONSHIPS

Karen Sawyer MAS 3:08:41 Denis Short UC 3:16.04



MINUTES OF THE 2013/14 AGM

Athletics South Australia 2013/14 Annual General Meeting Monday 9th February 2015 Function Room, Santos Stadium, Mile End

1. Welcome

Meeting opened at 7 pm by Joe Stevens (Athletics SA President).

2. Present

See Attachment

3. Apologies

Adam Bishop, Graham Billett, Brenda Pearl (Life member) Pat Peters (Life member), Judy Booth (Pembroke)

4. Minutes of Previous AGM

Moved Kathy Nelson, seconded Tony Keynes that "the minutes of 2012 - 2013 Annual General Meeting be accepted as a true and correct record" - CARRIED.

Business Arising from the Minutes - Nil

5. Annual Report

5.1 President's Report

Joe Stevens commenced his discussion of his report by thanking the sponsors, coaches and officials. He also acknowledged the passing of different people involved in the sport and the outstanding performances throughout the season. Joe Stevens mentioned the new life members in Rosemary Billett, Graham Billett and himself. The President also noted that Kerry O'Brien became a life member and Bob Cruise is retiring from the Board of the Association.

Port Adelaide wished to raise the relay schedule to the Committee. They suggested it would be better to be hosted near the State Championships for athletes wanting to compete in Nationals. Clare Houston expanded the decision to host the relay event and it was decided that she will conduct a survey about when the relay should held.

5.2 Chief Executive Officer's Report

Adam Bishop was absent. Joe Stevens asked if there were any questions about Adam Bishop's report and that he would be happy to relay them back to Adam. There were no questions.

5.3 Competition and Event Manager's Report

A general discussion commenced about competitions.

5.4 Youth Programs and Performance Coordinator's Report

Natasha Hudoba discussed the new competitions which ASA have begun hosting, as well as new development programs and the selection process for relays. She also raised the development academy which operates with the assistance of Little Athletics where she works with Bridget Senyszyn who is employed as the Pathways Coordinator. Natasha also spoke about new joint programs which will assist in boosting participant numbers. Bridget also spoke about her meetings with Natasha in creating the development programs.

5.5 Finance Director's Report

Graham Billett was absent. The Chair advised that should delegates have any questions they would be taken on notice.

Bob Cruise moved seconded Tony Keynes that "the Reports for 2013-2014 be accepted." CARRIED.



MINUTES OF THE 2013/14 AGM

6. Election for Three Board Members

(Elected Directors)

There were two nominees for three vacant positions on the Board. They were Graham Billett and Peter Gayen. Bob Cruise elected to not stand again for the Board.

Sue Jackson moved seconded Gaetano Aiello that "the nominations of Peter Gayen and Graham Billett be accepted." CARRIED.

Peter Gayen requested to address the members. He spoke about his time thus far on the Board. He acknowledged the great work of the Board; including the staff who he believes work very hard for the sport. He has enjoyed being involved in the sport which has also benefited his family. He also raised his efforts with Adam Bishop to obtain the funding for the stadium upgrade. In particular he spoke about the stadium, the irrigation system, the paving of the far side of the track and the other aspects of the upgrade which will go begin ahead of the Adelaide Track Classic. There was also a discussion about the placement of bins around the field as well.

7. Ratification of Life members

Life Members proposed by the Board were Peter Dempsey and Kym Miller.

Debbie Meich moved seconded Hayden Harrell that "the nominated life members be accepted." CARRIED.

8. Hall Of Fame Inductees

The Chair advised that in accordance with the Constitution of the Association the following athletes: Mark Ormrod, Malcolm Bennett, Katrina Webb and Claire Tallent will be inducted into the South Australian Athletics Hall of Fame.

Joe Stevens summarised the achievements and performances of each.

9. Constitution

Kathy Nelson moved seconded Blake Steele that "the proposed Constitution be accepted".

The Chair called for discussion.

Gaetano Aiello expressed concern about how the constitution related to the strategic plan,

voting rights of competing clubs in the new Constitution, categories of memberships and change of policy of the Association. He also talked about the interpretations of dual registered athletes and members. His major concern was about the lack of consultation with competing clubs about the proposed Constitution. Kathy Nelson also raised her concerns about dual membership clubs and having no voting rights for some of these clubs.

Bob Cruise responded on behalf of the Board. In particular he spoke about how the Government gave an outline to the Board for the new constitution based on other Constitutions for sporting organisations in SA. He said the Board have tried to encourage new members to join the Association and the new constitution was seen as a way of doing this. He also addressed concerns about dual registered clubs.

Bob Cruise believed that the dual membership was rather straight forward. The aim of creating a new constitution was to remove some of the complexity of the previous Constitution. He also expanded on the member voting rights and explained the changes.

Gaetano said that there are parts of the Constitution that appeared circular.

There was a general discussion about the template of the Constitution and it was argued that the proposed Constitution did not correlate with the Athletics Australia's Constitution.



MINUTES OF THE 2013/14 AGM

Kathy Nelson raised the matter of dual membership again. Bob Cruise explained the idea behind dual registration in building participation. For example, a club affiliated with Little Athletics can be a part of ASA; however they will not get a voting right at the AGM.

There was a discussion about consultation of the Constitution with the clubs and the voting rights of the clubs.

Gaetano strongly recommend delegates not vote on the Constitution.

At this stage there was a discussion about quorum. Bob Cruise read out passages of the existing Constitution about the delegates and the proceedings of General Meetings. The attendees discussed what composed a 'fully constituted meeting'. Joe Stevens declared the AGM a fully constituted meeting.

There was a question to clarify the term 'constituent documents' which Bob Cruise did so.

The motion for the proposed Constitution was put. The motion was LOST.

10. Other Business

10.1. Age Groups

There was a discussion about the Association age groups and having children aged 10 and 11 included in the results. In particular, there was a mention about the cancellation of memberships of those who are under the age of 12. Debbie Meich and Natasha Hudoba sought to clarify the system of registrations. Natasha said that if there were children who had dual registration with Little Athletics last season then they could have an exemption and compete this season, however newly registered athletes under the age requirement were refunded and their membership was cancelled. Peter Grant offered clarification of the age requirement of behalf of the Board. There was also mention about the process of other Athletics Associations around Australia which allow for younger athletes. A number of those present, including Kym Miller and Caroline Jackman, offered various points of view. It was suggested that this could be a topic of discussion at the next Club conference.

10.2. Proxy

Acting as proxy for Leif Christensen was Grant Oates.

11. Closed

Meeting closed by Joe Stevens at 8:15 pm.

ATTACHMENT:

CLUB DELEGATES			
Name	Club	Name	Club
Barb Stevens	A.T.F.C.A	Kate Didyk	Hills
Trevor Wiseman	A.T.F.C.A	Peter Deane	Pembroke
Chris Hargreaves	Adelaide Harriers	Karl Schwarz	Port Adelaide
Mark Williams	Coastal Districts	Kathy Nelson	Port Adelaide
Hayden Harrell	Enfield Harriers	Kendal Sellars	Saints
Kym Miller	Enfield Harriers	Tony Keynes	Saints
Linda Whitelaw	Enfield Harriers	Caroline Jackman	TTG
Grant Oates	Flinders (Proxy for Leif Christensen)	Blake Steele	United Collegians
Sue Jackson	United Collegians	Gaetano Aiello	Western Districts
Debbie Meich	Western Districts		

Joe Stevens	President	Peter Grant	Board/Officials Club
Robert Cruise	Board	Peter Gayen	Board
Bridget Senyszyn	Pathways Coordinator ASA & LASA	Natasha Hudoba	Youth Programs and Events Coordinator
Caroline Jackman	Board/TTG	Clare Houston	Competition and Events Manager

LIFE MEMBERS		
Peter Dempsey	Life Member	





WITH THANKS TO OUR SPONSORS

